
MEMORANDUM 

TO: Town Council  

FROM: David E. Cox, Town Manager  

DATE: February 3, 2022 

SUBJECT: Agenda Information – 2/8/2022 

The following is additional or summary information regarding matters on the upcoming Town 
Council Agenda.  The numbering below follows the agenda and some routine or self-
explanatory items are not discussed in this memo.  As you review your packet materials, please 
do not hesitate to contact the appropriate staff member or me prior to the Council meeting 
with any questions or concerns.  Often, these conversations can help staff and me be prepared 
for the Council meeting and be ready to facilitate a more productive and efficient meeting for 
everyone.  

7 Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations 
7a Resolution Allocating American Rescue Plan Funds – The Council is asked to consider 
an action to allocate $816,000 of the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) Funds received by East 
Hampton to fund the Town’s portion of the planned roofing project at the East Hampton 
Middle School scheduled for the 2024 fiscal year.  That project is currently estimated to cost 
$1.7 million and is expected to be eligible for State reimbursement in the amount of $884,000 
(52%).  As a reminder, the Town of East Hampton will receive $3,788,168 under the program in 
two tranches.  The first half was received in June 2021 ($1.894 million) and the second half is 
expected in June 2022.  Recently, the final guidance information was received from the US 
Department of Treasury, which made a significant change to the way in which the funds could 
be spent.  The spending rules indicate that municipalities may consider up to $10 million of the 
municipality’s funding under the rules for “lost revenue” regardless of what the previous 
calculation actually showed.  This critical change allows East Hampton to use its entire 
allocation for virtually any “governmental service” we provide.  The only exceptions would 
preclude using the funds directly for debt payments, pension obligations or tax levy reductions.  
The Town Council is authorized to determine the method by which the ARPA funds will be 
allocated and has designated a subcommittee of its members to review proposals and to make 
recommendations to the Council.  As described in the resolution, the determination regarding 
any allocation would be made by the Town Council.  As a reminder, according to the 
regulations, allocation of the ARPA funds must be completed by the Town by December 31, 
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2024, and expenditure of the funds must be complete by December 31, 2026.  After this 
determination, the Town would have $2.97 million left to allocate. 
 
 Recommendation:  Approve the Resolution. 
 
8 Continued Business 
8b Update regarding accepting Fern Lane – Staff continues to review this matter.  Research 
since the last meeting has focused on land records to understand the origin of Fern Lane and 
the extensions of it over time as well as the status of other private roads in the community.  
Staff can confirm the statement made by a resident at the last meeting that Fern Lane consists 
of two parcels.  The front portion of the road closest to Middle Haddam Road appears to be 
owned by a single property owner and all others have easements to cross the property.  
Notably, this permission, which was granted in the 1940’s and 1950’s, seems to extend to the 
Cobalt Lodge property as well.  The rear portion of the road is in a separate parcel jointly 
owned by the abutting property owners in that area.  That parcel was created as part of the 
Quail Hill subdivision from the 1970’s.  The review of private road data is leading to a clear 
listing of private roads and the historic services that have been provided.  As noted previously, 
staff is attempting to consider the private road situation on a global scale with an intent of 
suggesting Council adopt a formal written policy that pertains to Private Roads and any 
maintenance or acceptance possibilities the Town is willing to offer. 
 
 Recommendation: Provide input as necessary and continue the matter. 
 
9 New Business 
9a Discussion of an amendment to the Agreement related to solid waste disposal with 
MIRA – The Council is asked to review information related to the current situation with the 
Materials Innovation and Recycling Authority (MIRA), with whom East Hampton has an 
agreement for disposal of solid waste and recyclables generated in Town.  The current 
agreement, which term expires in June 2027, requires all solid waste and recyclable material 
generated in East Hampton be delivered to MIRA.  This includes not only the material accepted 
by the Town at the Transfer Station but the material collected by the various haulers providing 
collection services in the community, most notably, All Waste.  The MIRA system uses a waste-
to-energy plant in Hartford for disposal of waste.  That facility needs significant overhaul and 
the decision has been made by the host community and the State not to support that 
investment.  As such, the facility will begin the decommissioning process and will, after this year 
sometime, begin to ship its waste to other facilities for landfilling or other disposal.  Because 
those options are out of state, the cost is somewhat higher.  The Agreement with MIRA has 
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always included an “Opt Out” clause which outlines the maximum rate MIRA can charge for 
disposal.  If that rate is exceeded, municipalities have the option to leave the agreement and 
deliver the municipal solid waste to another location.  Staff is continuing to review options for 
disposal of solid waste and recyclables from the community and is not recommending action by 
the Council at this point.  MIRA has requested a decision by the member municipalities by the 
end of March. 
 
 Recommendation:  Provide any questions the Council may have and continue the 
matter to a future meeting. 
 
The remainder of the items are of a routine nature, in the sole purview of the Council or are 
announcements.  Please contact me or the appropriate staff member with questions or 
concerns. 
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Town of East Hampton 
Town Council Regular Meeting 

Tuesday, January 25, 2022 
Town Hall Council Chambers and Zoom 

MINUTES 

Present: Chairman Mark Philhower, Vice Chairman Tim Feegel, Council Members Pete Brown, 
Brandon Goff, Eric Peterson, Kevin Reich and Alison Walck and Town Manager David Cox 

Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance 
Chairman Philhower called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Council Chambers and 
via Zoom. 

Adoption of Agenda 
A motion was made by Ms. Walck, seconded by Mr. Reich, to adopt the agenda as presented.  Voted 
(7-0) 

Approval of Minutes 
A motion was made by Ms. Walck, seconded by Mr. Reich, to approve the minutes of the Town 
Council Regular Meeting of January 11, 2022, as written.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks 
Russell Kaplan, 127 Comstock Trail, member of the Clean Energy Task Force, commented in favor 
of the town joining Sustainable CT.  He noted the community matching fund component of the 
program. 

Paul Wisniewski, 25 Fernwood Road, member of the Clean Energy Task Force, spoke in favor of the 
town joining Sustainable CT. 

Marty Podskoch, 43 O’Neill Lane, member of the Clean Energy Task Force, encouraged the Council 
to have the town join Sustainable CT and the network of organizations that can assist with projects. 

Therese Fishman, 13 Fern Lane, commented that she feels that Fern Lane falls outside the provisions 
for other private roads.  She feels the road was accepted when the historic district was established.  
She is not asking for it to widened, it should be kept as a historic lane as others in Middle Haddam. 

Mike Piergalini, 16 Fern Lane, commented on Fern Lane and noted if the town accepted the road they 
would be able to use State funds to work on it. 

Chairman Philhower commented that the town doesn’t have title to the property and cannot take it 
over without the title.  The staff is looking for a process for this issue to be fixed properly and is unsure 
how long that process will take to complete. 

Pam Hatfield, 37 Fern Lane, asked if there is a timeline for a decision on Fern Lane. 
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Presentations 
Presentation from the Commission on Aging on the Older Adult Survey Results  
Robert Atherton, Chairman of the Commission on Aging and Dr. Eric Rosenberg, member of the 
Commission on Aging, provided a presentation on the findings of the Older Adult Survey that was 
done by the Commission on Aging.  The full document will be included with the minutes filed in the 
Town Clerk’s Office.  Mr. Atherton thanked the Commission on Aging members, the Town Council, 
the Town Manager and his staff, Chief Woessner for the electronic sign board and Belltown Auto for 
allowing the sign board to be placed there, the Rivereast and Senior Services Coordinator Jo Ann 
Ewing. The Commission will discuss sub-committees for the main topics of the survey and will report 
back to the Council. 
 
Bids & Contracts 
None 
 
Resolution/ Ordinances/ Policies/ Proclamation 
None 
 
Continued Business 
Sub-Committee Reports & Updates 
Mr. Brown reported that the Water Sub-Committee will be meeting on Wednesday, January 26th at 
5:30pm. 
 
Ms. Walck attended the Housing Authority meeting where she asked about the distribution of COVID 
test kits.  She attended the Commission on Aging meeting where the survey presentation was 
discussed, and she also attended the Board of Finance meeting where the fund balance and budget 
process was discussed. 
 
Chairman Philhower reported there will be a Capital Meeting on Tuesday, February 1 at 6:30pm. 
 
Update and Discussion on Accepting the Private Road Fern Lane into Town Ownership 
Mr. Philhower noted that he and Mr. Cox are still working on a solution for this issue, but no decision 
has been made yet.  This item will remain on the agenda. 
 
Discussion and Consideration of Actions Regarding Joining Sustainable CT 
Ms. Walck and Mr. Goff noted their concerns about joining Sustainable CT. Mr. Cox indicated that we 
could have some members from Sustainable CT present directly to the Town. Mr. Reich noted the 
large amount of work needed to complete some of the tasks to obtain the bronze and silver stars.  He 
doesn’t want to see the town with no accomplishments a few years down the road.  Marty Podskoch, 
a member of the Clean Energy Task Force, spoke in favor of Sustainable CT and how they can help 
the town.  Mr. Cox will work to schedule someone from Sustainable CT to attend a meeting. 
 
New Business 
None 
 
Town Manager Report 
Mr. Cox provided an overview of his written report which will be included with the minutes filed in 
the Town Clerk’s Office.  In addition to the written report, Mr. Cox reported that a cyber security 
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incident occurred in early December.  On December 1st the Town became aware of suspicious activity 
in the network.  Files had been copied from the Town and Board of Education.  After review of the 
files, it was learned the information included protected information regarding employees and vendors. 
The Town is not aware of any use or sale of the information.  Letters will be sent to all individuals 
involved letting them know of the issue and offering a 2-year credit monitoring service paid for by the 
Town.  The Board of Education sent letters to some parents regarding the breach. 

Appointments 
None 

Tax Refunds 
A motion was made by Ms. Walck, seconded by Mr. Goff, to approve tax refunds in the amount of 
$7,152.74.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks 
Pam Hatfield, 37 Fern Lane, commented that there are 2 separate parcels in the land records, an early 
section and a later parcel.   

Communications, Correspondence & Announcement 
None 

Executive Session 
Motion to Recess to Executive Session to Discuss Matters Concerning Security Strategy or 
Deployment of Security Devices Regarding Cybersecurity 
A motion was made by Mr. Goff, seconded by Ms. Walck, to enter Executive Session at 7:55pm with 
Town Manager David Cox and Finance Director Jeff Jylkka invited into the session.  Voted (7-0) 

Executive Session ended at 8:42pm. 

Adjournment – No action will be taken following Executive Session – Council will adjourn 
immediately after the session. 

A motion was made by Mr. Goff, seconded by Mr. Peterson, to adjourn the meeting at 8:42pm.  Voted 
(7-0) 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Cathy Sirois 
Recording Clerk 
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RESOLUTION 

East Hampton Town Council 

A Resolution Allocating American Rescue Plan Funds 
Number 1 

Draft – February 3, 2022 

WHEREAS, the American Rescue Plan was approved in March 2021 and includes 
State and Local Fiscal Recovery Funds (SLFRF) to be distributed to state, local and 
Tribal governments across the country, including the Town of East Hampton, and 

WHEREAS, the Town of East Hampton will receive $3,788,167.51 under the 
program to be used as authorized in the guidance issued by the US Department of the 
Treasury, and  

WHEREAS, US Department of the Treasury authorizes municipalities to utilize 
up to $10 million of  the individual municipality’s SLFRF distribution, which would 
constitute all of East  Hampton’s distribution, as a replacement to lost public sector 
revenue, and  

WHEREAS, funds used to replace lost public sector revenue may be used for the 
provision of government services at the discretion of the municipality with some 
limitations as indicated in the guidance, and  

WHEREAS, the Town of East Hampton intends to utilize its funds to replace lost 
public sector revenue and will determine specific expenditures via the Town Council, 
and  

WHEREAS, the Town of East Hampton anticipates a major capital improvement 
at the East Hampton Middle School to replace the roof in fiscal year 2024, which 
replacement is estimated to cost $1.7 million.  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Town of East Hampton Town 
Council as follows 

1. The Town Council has appointed a subcommittee of its members to
consider and recommend proposed uses of the Town of East Hampton 
SLFRF distribution under the American Rescue Plan to the Town 
Council. 

2. The Town Council will determine by one or more Resolutions, the various
allocations to be made under the program.

3. The Town of East  Hampton intends to use all of its SLFRF distribution
under the lost public sector revenue provisions.

4. The Town Council hereby allocates $816,000 of the Town’s SLFRF lost
revenue distribution to be held for the Town’s anticipated share of the cost
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to replace the roof at East Hampton Middle School as identified in the 
Town’s Capital Improvement Plan. 

 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Manager and the Finance Director take 
appropriate steps to identify and earmark these funds for this purpose including moving 
the funds to an appropriate holding or expenditure account or fund. 
  
Approved this 8th day of February, 2022. 
 

TOWN COUNCIL 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Mark Philhower, Chairperson 

ATTEST 
 
 
 
_________________________________ 
Kelly Bilodeau, Town Clerk 
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BOARD AND COMMISSION SUMMARY 
JANUARY 2022 

Arts & Culture Commission 
The Arts & Culture Commission met on January 20 at the Joseph N. Goff House.  The members 
discussed the new appointment of the Poet Laureate.  Members reviewed the one grant application 
they received.  There is still time to apply. They also discussed a potential event with the Garden Club. 

Board of Finance 
The Board of Finance met for their regularly scheduled meeting on January 18. While no action was 
taken, there was discussion about possible future revisions to the Fund Balance Policy.  

Brownfields Redevelopment Agency 
The Brownfields Redevelopment Agency met on January 24.  The members received an update about 
the 1 and 13 Watrous properties from the Town Manager. The members were given updates on 1 
Watrous, 13 Watrous, 3 Walnut, and 13 Summit. The members discussed which grants to apply for 
and which properties to use the grants. The members want to apply for a Historic Preservation Grant. 
There was brief discussion about getting more people to join the agency. The members discussed the 
RFP that had been sent out late last year. 

Clean Energy Task Force 
The Clean Energy Task Force met on January 4. The members discussed bringing Earthlite 
Technologies back to hold more of a discussion. Another company, Connecticut Energy Network, was 
reached out to and the company is holding a webinar next week that the members can attend to gain 
more information and knowledge of the company. The members discussed the presentation to the 
Town Council about joining Sustainable CT. The members discussed retrieving evidence and facts to 
show how other towns joined Sustainable CT. This evidence will show the Town Council to 
understand how important Sustainable CT is in helping the town and the community with clean energy 
solutions that are attainable for everyone. 

The Clean Energy Task Force held a Special Meeting on January 13.  The members were joined by 
Patrice Gillespie of CT Energy Network to inform the members of the organization, to help/ give 
advice about how to start programs and initiatives in town, who can help the Task Force members, 
and gave the members an informational background on the organization and the other organizations 
they work with. The CT Energy Network works alongside with HeatSmart, PACE, and Sustainable 
CT.  

Commission on Aging 
The Commission on Aging met on January 13.  Members reviewed and edited the upcoming 
presentation for the Town Council on the Older Adult Survey. 

Conservation-Lake Commission 
No meeting 

Design Review Board 
The Design Review Board met on January 20.  The members reviewed and discussed the plan review 
for a new building at 13 North Main Street. The members discussed how to make sure the roof isn’t 
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higher than the existing building. The members made suggestions to the applicant in their motion for 
the plan review. The meeting dates for 2022 were approved. The Gulf gas station sign was asked about 
and briefly discussed. Jeremy DeCarli will be contacting the owners of the gas station to discuss the 
sign. 
 
Economic Development Commission 
The Economic Development Commission met on January 18.  Russell Melmed, Director of Chatham 
Health, joined the Zoom meeting to give the members an update about COVID and how local 
businesses are implementing precautions against the virus. The CDC information and guidelines are 
posted on the Chatham Health website as well. The members reviewed the P&Z minutes and motions 
from the previous meeting. There was brief discussion about the P&Z public hearing for the Atlantis 
gas station for a zoning change.  
 
Ethics Commission 
No meeting  
 
Fire Commission 
The Fire Commission met on January 10.  The Fire Marshal gave his report to the members. The 
members discussed the dry hydrants, awards program and stipend, the tanker update, the fire boat, the 
fire lane, and the next budget. The members also discussed Company 3 running out of oil and talking 
about getting a contract with a local oil company to deliver to Company 3.   
 
Inland Wetland Watercourses Agency 
The Inland Wetland Watercourses Agency met on January 26.   
Continued Applications:  

A. IW-21-025: Middletown Sportsmen’s Club, Champion Hill Road – Construction of Fire 
Access Road partially in Upland Review Area and a bridge over intermittent stream. Map 11/ 
Block 40A/ Lot 18 - Continued 

B. Application IW-21-026: William Carter, 23 Bay Road. Construct seawall along Lake 
Pocotopaug and regrade yard area. Map 09A/ Block 70/ Lot 23 - Continued 

 
Joint Facilities 
The regular Joint Facilities January 18th meeting was cancelled due to lack of quorum.  The Colchester 
–East Hampton Joint Facilities Board held a special meeting on January 25 via Zoom.   The Colchester 
force main repair has been completed. Discussion of odor control from the force main will continue 
to next meeting.  Review of the RFQ for the Middletown Ave. pump station (MAPS) was tabled to 
the next meeting. The Board reviewed and discussed the recommended operating and revenue budget 
for 2022/22 fiscal year. Any changes or corrections will be made at the February 15, 2022 meeting. 
 
Library Advisory Board 
The Library Advisory Board met on January 3.  The space planning discussions will be tabled until a 
new Director is hired.  Members discussed the budget that was submitted by the previous Director.  
The search for a director is in process with interviews being scheduled in early February.  The Library 
received a $2,500 donation from the Community Foundation for use in “Spreading Kindness”. 
 
Middle Haddam Historic District Commission 
The Middle Haddam Historic District Commission met on January 27.  The members reviewed and 
discussed three applications for Certificates of Appropriateness. Two were for replacing windows and 



the last was for installing residential roof mounted solar panels. The members made motions to 
approve of all three items. The members discussed a possible light issue at 13 Knowles Road. There 
was a motion and approval to nominate Mr. Roberts as Chairman, Ms. Starolis as clerk, and Mr. Walsh 
as Vice Chairman.  
 
Parks & Recreation Advisory Board 
The Parks & Recreation Advisory Board met on January 4.  The board discussed the funding of a Full 
Time Program Lead/Administrative Assistant.  The boat launch project is nearing completion and the 
ramp is expected to be completed within a week.  The rest of the project will be completed in early 
spring.  The survey is out to the town until January 15.  A Memorandum of Understanding was 
approved for Glastonbury Rowing to use the park for another season.  Mr. Hall updated the board on 
the capital requests that were submitted including pickle ball courts, reconstruction of the basketball 
and tennis courts at Sears Park and the Air Line Trail Gap Closure. 
 
Planning & Zoning Commission 
The Planning & Zoning Commission met on January 5. 
Election of Officers:   

A. Rowland Rux made a motion to elect Ray Zatorski as Chairman. Meg Wright seconded the 
motion. Vote: 7-0  

B. Ray Zatorski made a motion to elect Kevin Kuhr as Vice Chairman. Jim Sennett seconded the 
motion. Vote: 7-0 3.  

Public Hearings: 
A. Application PZC-21-022: Atlantis Marketing, 1&5 Colchester Ave and 157 Main St. for a 

Zone Change from R-2 to Commercial. Map 07A/ Block 56/ Lots 21, 22, 24 Kevin Kuhr made 
a motion to approve the zone change for the reason that it is consistent with the POCD and 
would allow for redevelopment and improve the safety of the intersection. Rowland Rux 
seconded the motion. Vote: 2-5. Motion failed.  

B. Amendment to Zoning Regulations - Sections 2.2, 4.1.B, 4.2.B, 4.3.B, 4.4.B and Addition of 
Section 8.4.O and 8.4.P to allow for Home Occupations and Home-Based Businesses Tabled 
to February 2 by Chairman.  

C. Enact Opt-Out Provision for Accessory Dwelling Units as Provided for in Section 6(f) of 
Public Act 21-29. Tabled to February 2 by Chairman.  

New Business:  
A. Review Commercial Zone Boundary at 265 West High Street Commission members agreed 

that the 30’ strip of property was improperly shown as being in the C Zone on the map and 
instructed Staff to correct the zoning map. No motion necessary.  

Old Business:  
A. Application PZC-21-021: Global 66, LLC, 265 West High St., Site Plan Modification, Map 

6/Block 12/Lot 9 Ray Zatorski made a motion to continue the application to the February 2, 
2022 meeting upon the applicants request. Rowland Rux seconded the motion. Vote: 7-0 

 
Water Pollution Control Authority  
No meeting 
 
Zoning Board of Appeals 
No meeting 
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